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                                                    23/03/2007
Dear Mr Morgan 

Maidstone Borough Council, Core strategy, Development Plan Document, Preferred Options Consultation
Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of comments to make in response; these are set out below in the order in which they arise in the document. I hope you find these comments helpful and I look forward to being kept informed of future stages in the preparation of the LDF. I would also welcome receipt of a copy of the council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely


Bartholomew Wren
Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Spatial Portrait - Paragraph 2.1

Kent has, as we understand lost the tile of the Garden of England. As such the inclusion of the statement ‘the Garden of England is incorrect. We refer here as evidence to an article published by the Guardian titled ‘Kent loses its Garden of England title to North Yorkshire’ 1st June 2006 (online at www.guardian.co.uk/country/article/0,,1787332,00.html) As such the paragraph should be amended accordingly. Naturally it is a regrettable loss for the county. May we add that we in no way endorse the views expressed in the article, they are those of the Guardian.  

Spatial Objective 9

The HBF consider that the objective should be revised as follows, in respect of the understanding that the remit of planning policy does not extend to the enforcement of building performance standards upon new residential development. Our suggested amendment is highlighted in bold text. 

‘To reduce the contribution to, and adapt to climate change by encouraging the minimisation of energy and water consumption and the production of waste from all new building. To encourage energy efficient measures in existing development and to encourage renewable energy sources. To promote landscape-scale conservation and linked green corridors. To minimise and mitigate the effects of pollution and improve air quality in the borough’.  

Sustainable Development - Policy CS1

In relation to the preferred option, last bullet point in the grey box on page 14, the HBF would like the wording revised as follows;

‘The policy will recognise the distinctive environment and landscape constraints facing Maidstone Borough and include distinctive Sustainable Spatial Development policies that respond to Maidstone’s situation’

The HBF consider that remit of local planning authorities to determine sustainable construction techniques should be measured and appropriate, as such we will address our concerns to policy CS13 later in this representation. The primary concern of planning policy should be to regulate spatial development issues, and not to duplicate the requirements of other legislative regimes such as building regulations and the currently voluntary Code for Sustainable Homes. In relation to the indicators of the policy, compliance to EcoHomes is increasingly irrelevant. The application of the Code should come purely through the governments delivery time scale, which is presently outlined in the consultation titled; ‘Building A Greener Future: Towards Zero Carbon Development’. Local planning authorities in our opinion should not be able to set their own development standards. 

Spatial Form of Development – Policy CS2

Under the aims of the policy on page 16, the HBF consider that it would be suitable to include a further point, which states something similar to the following; ‘through developing effective design codes to be made available as best practice guidance’. However we are aware that KCC has recently published a new version of the Kent design Guide, and this performs a useful role to this extent. 

In relation to the policy preferred option the HBF are uncertain as regards to the following statement in the grey box ant the bottom of page 19. 

“The table excludes approximately 29% of the required housing development which has planning permission (2000 units) and is predicted to come forward during the plan period”. 

It is the case that PPS3 states the following;

“In determining how much land is required, Local Planning Authorities should not include sites for which they have granted planning permission unless they can demonstrate, based upon robust evidence, that the sites are developable and are likely to contribute to housing delivery at the point envisaged” (PPS3 paragraph 58).

As such the council needs to demonstrate with certainty and evidence that this 29% of total delivery which can be accountable to existing permissions will come forward during the core strategy period. The HBF consider that this will be unlikely, and that it should be discounted and more sites allocated to deliver the full housing requirement in the borough up to 2026. As existing permissions are built out then an effective plan, monitor, manage approach can be used to control the release of further strategic site allocations. 

Under the sub heading Rural Service Centres on page 22, the HBF are also concerned about the inclusion of windfall development on previously developed land in rural settlements, as a component of intended housing supply. It is the case that PPS3 also states the following;

 “Allowances for windfalls should not be included in the first 10 years of land supply unless Local Planning Authorities can provide robust evidence of genuine local circumstances that prevent specific sites being identified. In these circumstances, an allowance should be included but should be realistic having regard to the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment, historic windfall delivery rates and expected future trends (PPS3 paragraph 59).

In the circumstance the council should allocate sufficient identified and deliverable sites in rural communities, in accordance with PPS3 paragraph 54, as well as elsewhere to ensure that the housing target for the borough has a guaranteed source of land to deliver it. Again it will be the case that windfall sites will come forward and where they do and effective plan, monitor, manage approach should be used to determine further site release. 

To conclude however the HBF consider that the direction of the policy in relation to others considered is the most appropriate option in the circumstances and we support the policy option as long as our amendments are given due consideration. 

Employment Land Requirements – Policy CS3

The HBF support the aims of the policy especially that to evaluate alternative uses for those areas, which are no longer considered suitable for employment use. This is in conformity with guidance given in PPS3, and is a reasonable and flexible approach to take. We note the highlighted text below. 

“In developing their previously-developed land strategies, Local Planning Authorities should consider a range of incentives or interventions that could help to ensure that previously developed land is developed in line with the trajectory/ies. This should include:

– Planning to address obstacles to the development of vacant and derelict sites and buildings, for example, use of compulsory purchase powers where that would help resolve land ownership or assembly issues.

– Considering whether sites that are currently allocated for industrial or commercial use could be more appropriately re-allocated for housing development.
– Encouraging innovative housing schemes that make effective use of public sector previously-developed land” (PPS3 paragraph 44).

It would however be preferable if this requirement could be more clearly expressed in the policy text on pages 30-31, in the context of commitments to provide alternative provision for employment land where appropriate. 

Housing Land Requirements – Policy CS6

My we again stress the importance to not include existing planning permissions as a component of future housing delivery, for the reasons which we have already outlined in our comments to policy CS2 above. As such the policy should be revised accordingly. May we suggest that a Housing Land Availability Assessment is used to comprehensively identify all future land supply, so that the current preferred strategic options could be considered within the context of an up to date and comprehensive evidence base. In addition, reference to the need to take account of market demand in the phasing of land release would be a suitable and necessary addition to the policy criteria in the view of the HBF. As it is stated in PPS3 that one of the government’s key objectives through development plans for the delivery of housing, is that a sufficient quantity of housing is delivered which takes account of both need and demand and seeks to improve choice (PPS3 paragraph10). We note that reference to the need to be responsive to market demand was a component of one of the rejected alternative policy options.   

Strategic Infrastructure – Policy CS7

In relation to the second paragraph of the preferred option on page 49, the HBF object to the requirement for developers to contribute to the costs of transport modeling for new development. This is wholly unreasonable, and as the voice of the industry we crudely wish to say ‘what will developers be required to pay for next?’ This assumption is unjustified and does not conform to the tests for planning obligations, which are set out in circular 05/2005. It certainly would not be the case that contributions towards transport modeling would be required to make ANY planning application acceptable in planning terms. As such this requirement must be deleted from the preferred option, which is otherwise sound in our opinion. It is for CLG or KCC to resolve issues of providing adequate resources to ensure planning functions are adequately resources to delivery the necessary planning documentation and strategy/ies.   

Development Contributions Policy - CS11

In relation to the last sentence of the preferred option at the top of page 63, the HBF would like the sentence to be reworded as follows. 

‘Require comprehensive and appropriate assessment of impacts (including positive impacts) on sites, habitats, species and other biodiversity features prior to development where appropriate.’

The HBF request this because it will certainly not be the case that all development proposals/planning applications will have any adverse impact on habitats/species. The application of any assessment should be undertaken in consultation with the applicant on a case-by-case basis. This must be clearly understood prior to the submission of a planning application, especially in relation to any major development scheme. The HBF have become aware of circumstances with other local planning authorities in Kent, where the requirement for additional assessments in this area after the submission of a planning application, has held up the application process/posed a barrier to refusal. This situation must not be allowed to arise, and this could stymie development in Maidstone. May we suggest that the use of the SEEDA checklist be considered as a means to allow developers to demonstrate that they have given due consideration to all appropriate aspects of sustainability including aspects of landscaping and positive additions to biodiversity where appropriate.   

In addition may we draw the council’s attention to requirements laid down in PPS1, which states the following should be considered when preparing development plans. Local planning authorities should;

“Not impose disproportionate costs, in terms of environmental and social impacts, or unnecessarily constraining otherwise beneficial economic and social development.

Have regard to the resources likely to be available for implementation and the costs likely to be incurred, and be realistic about what can be implemented over the plan period” (PPS1 paragraph 26).    

Additional site assessment requirements are another cost upon the development process and the council must be mindful of this consideration.  

Natural Resources and Sustainable Construction – Policy CS13

My we remind the council that the production/application of sustainable construction policies needs to be very sensitively considered in respect of other legislative requirements upon development. It is the case that PPS1 states that;

“Planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in Building Regulations for energy efficiency (PPS1 paragraph 30).”

In addition the principle requirements contained in the supporting Sustainable Construction SPD MUST be set out in the policy text. This is essential to make the councils approach to these requirements sound in planning policy terms. PPS12 states in relation to the use of SPD that; 

“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subject to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12, paragraph 2.44). 

The SPD requirements must be tested as part of the core strategy examination process. If this results in the need to revise the SPD then this will have to be undertaken subsequently.

The first paragraph of policy CS13 on page 69 states the requirement for applicants to submit a formal assessment illustrating how sustainable construction techniques have been explored and incorporated into the proposal for all sites exceeding 10 units. The HBF consider that this requirement if adopted could not be altered through SPD to include all sites of less than 10 dwellings, as this would be an additional requirement to the saved policy. The HBF also wish to suggest as we have previously that the council should consider requiring the submission of a SEEDA sustainability checklist, which can be adapted to the council’s requirements. This would be a more robust framework to use rather than something, which has potential to be onerous.    

In relation to some of the more specific requirements of the preferred option policy, the HBF object to the application of building performance standards through planning policy, the justification we have given in relation to PPS1 above. It should not the place of the core strategy to set independent requirements for carbon reduction, of for example 15% of predicted carbon dioxide emissions from new development on sites of 10 or more units. In any case this exceeds the currently draft requirement of the South East Plan policy EN1 for 10% carbon reduction. The HBF do not believe the council have a robust evidence base to require this locally specific requirement. The HBF wish to draw the council to following draft government guidance on this matter, in particular the highlighted text. 

“30. Planning authorities should be concerned with the environmental performance of new development and because of this, with the impact of individual buildings on, and their resilience to, climate change. Planning authorities should therefore engage constructively and imaginatively with developers to encourage the delivery of sustainable buildings. They should be supportive of innovation.

31. Planning authorities should not need, however, to devise their own standards for the environmental performance of individual buildings as these are set out nationally through the Building Regulations. Higher standards for new homes are set out in the Code for Sustainable Homes. Where planning authorities wish to require higher levels of building performance, because of local development or site specific opportunities, the expected local approach should be set out in advance in a development plan document. For new homes, local standards should be based on the Code for Sustainable Homes.

32. In considering and justifying a local approach, planning authorities should:

– avoid setting out for application across broad areas requirements for specific construction techniques, particular building fabrics, fittings or finishes, or performance measures for buildings;

– focus on specific development opportunities and securing an earlier application of higher levels of performance of nationally described standards, for example by expecting identified development proposals to be delivered at higher levels of the Code for Sustainable Homes; and

· have regard to the overall costs of bringing sites to the market and, in particular, ensure the proposed approach is consistent with securing the expected supply and pace of housing development shown in the housing trajectory required by PPS3” (PPS1Planning and Climate Change consultation, paragraphs 32-32).

In the context of the views we have already expressed, the HBF consider that the following paragraph be deleted from the preferred option, as subsequent revision/addition to saved policy through SPD is not procedurally sound. 

 “Very good” standards will represent a first step in council requirements, with the potential to explore an “Excellent” requirement in future years, guided by the sustainable Construction SPD”

In relation to the SUDS requirement outlined in the policy the HBF would like the wording of the preferred option to be revised as follows;

“Where appropriate SUDS to be provided on all new developments to minimize surface water run-off unless it can be shown not to be practical or technically appropriate. The council will consider the viability and long-term maintenance requirements of such schemes when determining any application determined on a site-by-site basis. 

The HBF also strongly object to the application of Lifetime Homes requirements through planning policy as highlighted in the aims of the policy, page 67, although not in the policy text. As we have stated previously the functional and technical requirements of buildings are controlled through the Building Regulations and the Code for Sustainable Homes and it should be to these regulatory frameworks which new development must comply. In any case Lifetime Homes standards are an optional element of the Code. Matters outside of other legislative regimes may well be given due consideration by the production of sustainable construction guidance, especially where they have a spatial consequence, such as the minimization of site waste for example.
Affordable Housing and other housing needs – Policy CS14

It is important that the detail of the affordable housing policy is set in the core strategy policy, at present the policy lacks detail and refers to the current affordable housing DPD and policy AH1. Surely these requirements should be reiterated in the core strategy policy?  

Community Facilities / Development Contributions - Policy CS16 

Currently the preferred option lacks detail, and needs to importantly list the contributions to be sought and justify these in the supporting text.  

THE HOME BUILDERS FEDERATION








